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A RATHER NOISY BEGINNING
To officially start our meeting, PRESIDENT CHUCK WARD struck our Rotary bell with the handle side of his newly gifted Thai back massager “gavel.” (He had learned last week that the rolling end just didn’t give enough “clout” to the clanging, proving that at least in some ways, he can be taught.) Simultaneously heard along with the clang sound from the front podium, we felt the reverberations from the back of the room as our PP/PP/PE/Secretary RENEE RICHARDSON-WENDEE struck our ceremonial gong, leading Pres CHUCK to marvel at all the “Dings and Dongs and Bells and Gongs” we had going on! And then he reveled for a moment in the realization that he is closing in on the last three months of his presidential sentence … I mean, term. (I am not sure who was more excited about our president’s fast approaching fall from power – CHUCK himself, or the rest of the Rotary members!)

The honor of leading us in the Pledge of Allegiance was bestowed upon DAVE NYDEGGER. Then our frequent Songmeister TOM BRAULT was called upon once again to provide some tunes, starting with a “Smile”, and ending with a rather surprising second song, offered for those who thought that the theme song to the “Andy Griffith Show” was just whistling. No! It actually has lyrics, and TOM provided them to the members on sheets on the tables (and which are copied for you at the end of this newsletter). The choir gamely sang along to the familiar tune with the never-heard-before words. What fun!

Our boisterous singing was competing with the laughter and applause from the adjacent main room of the country club where a Celebration of Life was underway for Masako “Miki” Nagata, the late wife of former Oceanside Rotary member Mits Nagata. Pres CHUCK reminisced for awhile about this “very, very giving guy,” and then invited both LARRY HATTER and BOB PICKREL to share some more stories about the couple, including a tale of their internment during World War II as well as many of the fine things which they both did in our community over the years. CHUCK wrapped up this brief tribute by saying, “God bless Rotary and everything it does! Rotary really does touch many, many lives.” This was followed by one final aphorism – “Every breath you take is a gift – Treasure it.”

CLUB UPDATES
RENEE was called forward to get us up to speed with what is coming up at Oceanside Rotary. She was proud to note that 11 members were planning to attend the District Assembly the next day – A terrific showing for our club! And this week, the printed copies on the tables with the lineup of upcoming meetings was provided on bright yellow card stock, so they really stood out. Included in this calendar list was a reminder that we will be DARK next week for Good Friday / Easter, and also listed were the dates of several away evening social meetings in the months to come (Thursday May 17 Game Night at “Feraillis” … oops. Secretarial typo … Make that “Fratelli’s” – and – Thursday June 7 Beer Night at Bagby’s) As RENEE noted, “CHUCK is wrapping up his year with a lot of fun!”  (Someone who was more of a heckler might have hypothesized about an alternative explanation for these multiple special nights: “CHUCK is burning out on this leadership thing so dramatically that he had to come up with some excuses for bailing on a few of his final meetings!”)

BOB PICKREL also relayed some information about the services for a former member, Dr. BOB GERMANN, which took place at 3 pm Friday, just after our meeting.

VISITORS AND GUESTS
Some of our guests this week were old friends, some were soon-to-be brand new members, and others were new friends to get acquainted with.

MELISSA RODRIGUEZ introduced our frequent visiting Rotarian from Carlsbad, Dr. Tom Curtin as well as her fellow attorney Kyle Pederson (listed here for the last time as a non-member).

SUSAN BROWN let us meet Glenn Osborne, the Head Elk at the Vista Elks Club as she proclaimed, “Elks do so much work for the community.”

PAM MYERS was sitting with Brian and Brenda Orr, both from the local Salvation Army.

LYN CORDER had a gaggle of guests with her at the front table: Rudy Van Hunnick “who likes to visit us a lot!”, a Past District Governor from the Baltimore area Bob Ketron, Francisco Flores from the Crown Heights North County Lifeline organization, and our speaker from the day Steve Cross from the USS Midway Museum.

Songmeister TOM insisted that we were not singing our “Welcome Song” energetically enough and, like a drill sergeant, he kept chiding the choir with “I can’t hear you!!” This pestering really did bring out some fine singing.

“WHAT DID I DO??”
All that Pres CHUCK said was, “I’d like to call two very special guests up here today”, and VIRGIL FLORES seemed genuinely shocked to have been singled out. Also called was SUSAN BROWN. Soon the mystery of why these two were chosen was solved as we learned that they both had March birthdays. (SUSAN’s was in fact on that very day!)

As per his presidential tradition, CHUCK held out three envelopes each for the two celebrants to choose from, admitting that it is “Amazing that no one has picked the dinner at 333 yet!” (Yeah, right. “Amazing” or “Impossible”??? … No one has ever seen one of those certificates, begging the question: “Is it the Truth?...”) And that Zero 333 record stands, as VIRGIL’s envelope #2 contained a Starbucks certificate and SUSAN’s envelope #3 held appetizers at Fratelli’s. In gratitude, VIRGIL gave $20 and SUSAN proudly produced $75 in honor of her 3/4 of a century here on Planet Earth.

“TIME FOR THE OPPORTUNITY DRAWING…”
Pres CHUCK got us all primed for the Bean Bag Toss playoff for the chance to draw for the big jackpot in our raffle, but then he had to stop short and say ….

“BUT FIRST – HAPPY DOLLARS!”
Rudy Van Hunnick can always be depended upon to kick in for our Happy Dollars, and he did say, “I’m grateful to always be happy!” Specifically today Rudy was happy and proud to be seated at the table with our guest speaker from the Midway Museum, where Rudy had helped to place lifesaving AED’s. This was followed by Rudy’s announcement that he had been contacted by a researcher who was preparing a major tribute to his relative William Van Hunnick, which made Rudy quite understandably proud!

LES NEWQUIST, before he launched into his Happy Dollars story, tried to figure out to whom it should be dedicated. He decided to pay tribute to the wedding 11 months ago of RENEE and Paul Wendee as he gave us the details of a recent linguistic competition held in London. This question was put to the contestants: “How do you explain the difference between ‘Complete’ and ‘Finished’?’ Samdar Balgobin won with this insightful answer: “When you marry the right woman, you are ‘Complete.” When you marry the wrong woman, you are ‘Finished.” And when the right on catches you with the wrong one, you are Completely Finished!”

TOM BRAULT gave $20 to the RI Foundation for two things he was happy about; both having to do with the Moonlight Amphitheatre. 1) He reported that we were oh-so-very close to qualifying for the group discount rate for our summer evening to see Mamma Mia on June 15. At this point, two more members added their names to the attendee list, putting us over the top. (NOTE: If you, too, would like to be added into this fun evening enjoying a hit musical under the stars, contact TOM right away, because he will be buying the tickets this coming weekend.)  And 2) TOM was proud to report that he will be taking a part in this summer season at the Moonlight, as he just found out last week that he will be singing in the onstage Choir adding to the glorious harmonies in the Disney musical Hunchback of Notre Dame. With over 150 talented signers invited to the callback audition, TOM was honored to be one of just 5 or 6 basses selected. And he was even more excited to tell us that, in that show, he will be sharing the Moonlight stage for the first time with his talented daughter Gerilyn, who landed one of the 7 spots in the female ensemble Congregation.

ANCHISA FARRANT came bearing a gift from her recent (… if you call November “recent”) trip to Thailand, where the local Rotarians sent back with her a little something for our club president - a beautifully colored shirt celebrating Rotary’s campaign to end polio. CHUCK proudly put it on right away, and proved that the old saying is true: “Clothes really do make the man!”

$750 “HAPPY DOLLARS”
When President CHUCK announced, “Now we have $750 Happy Dollars”, a few jaws dropped to the floor. Not even the legendary BEN WESELOH ever forked over that amount of cash in his wildest, standing up on a chair Happy Dollars moments! Well, it turns out that this “announcement” by CHUCK was actually more of a creative segue into the next item on the agenda – The presentation of a $750 check from our club to the North County Lifeline to fund the presentation of the $50 leis to the upcoming Crown Heights neighborhood graduates from Oceanside High. This donation was most gratefully accepted on behalf of NC Lifeline by their representative, Francisco Flores, who thanked us all for this ongoing show of generosity and support for the kids of that community.

IS IT TIME FOR THE OPPORTUNITY DRAWING YET???

No, it is not. An important item was still left on the agenda.

TWO NEW MEMBERS
As our soon-to-be inducted new members KYLE PEDERSON and BRIAN ORR were called up to the front with their sponsors (MELISSA RODRIGUEZ and RENEE RICHARDSON-WENDEE), they were reminded to bring their wallets with them. Or, as Pres CHUCK so delicately phrased it, “The Rotary motto is ‘Service above wallet!’”  In her role as Secretary, RENEE gave a moving welcome to our club, reminding BRIAN and KYLE that “Knowing you to be a Rotarian, the world will henceforth judge Rotary by your conduct.” (Gee … That’s not putting any pressure on them at all!) Not content to put just the two newbies on the spot, RENEE also charged all of US (the rest of the club members) to not fail in our duty to “help make their membership useful and happy.” Well, we certainly were happy to stand and applaud KYLE and BRIAN as they finally officially became a part of our club!

FINALLY  GETTING AROUND TO THE OPPORTUNITY DRAWING
By this point, our president saw that the sands of time had slipped away and he was already running over into the scheduled time for our guest speaker. So unfortunately, the Bean Bag Toss was scuttled and CHUCK reverted to the much quicker playoff of High Card Draw. In that head to head matchup, DAVE NYDEGGER bested LYN CORDER for the honor of looking for the Joker to win the $800 jackpot. Alas, the 7 of clubs was drawn as that Joker tricked DAVE by hiding too well in the steadily dwindling deck, and only the $10 consolation prize was awarded.

PART TWO OF OUR PROGRAM
At our February 2 meeting, we heard from Buck Ramsey, one of the docents at the USS Midway Museum. Well, the Midway has so many fascinating stories to tell that we scheduled a Part Two, and this week we were joined by another Midway representative, Steve Cross who would share with us some details from WWII in the Pacific, specifically focusing on the Battle of Midway Island, June 4-6, 1942. Steve has an extensive military background and we heard an impressive list of his assignments and commendations. He eventually ended up working for (and retiring from) General Electric, and amongst other interests, is a member of an ocean swimming team.

Steve gave us the background, timeline, and some of the personal stories behind this pivotal naval battle, accompanied by a slide show with photos and charts. Your reporter did his best to capture some of the key points of this presentation, but the brain and the pen can only go so far in keeping up with such a fast-paced, fact-filled 25 minute story.

We all remember the attack on Pearl Harbor, December 7, 1941, which sank or damaged 8 battleships, 3 cruisers, 3 destroyers, and several other ships and facilities. Importantly, this attack missed the US Navy’s aircraft carriers, which would go on to be vital to the war effort.

The Doolittle Raid on April 18, 1942 changed the dynamic and the momentum of the Pacific war, as 16 bombers launched from the aircraft carrier the USS Hornet shocked the Japanese in the first Allied air operation to attack the Japanese home islands with bombing runs on Tokyo and other places on the island of Honshu.

Then the Battle of the Coral Sea (May 4-6, 1942) was historically significant as the first action in which opposing aircraft carriers engaged each other, as well as the first in which neither side’s ships sighted or fired directly upon the other’s. From that point on, flights from aircraft carriers became the preeminent naval weapon, and the US successfully thwarted Japan’s attempt to invade Port Moresby in New Guinea.

This led Japan’s Admiral Yamamoto to devise a plan to prevent American aircraft from reaching Japan by luring American carriers into a trap and capturing Midway Island and two other islands. However, American cryptographers were able to decipher the Japanese coded messages and, with some added intelligence work, were able to determine the date and location of the Japanese plan of attack, enabling the US Navy to prepare its own ambush. This element of surprise was critically important, since the US fleet was outnumbered by the Japanese in every class of ship. Another key to the success of this battle was the fact that the carrier USS Yorktown (which had been badly damaged in the Battle of the Coral Sea) was able to be restored to battle-ready condition by 1,440 motivated workers and put back into service in just 72 hours – much less time than the 90 day original repair estimate from the shipyards. 

The Battle of Midway, widely considered to be a turning point in the war in the Pacific, spanned 3 long days, but the core of the action boiled down to a pivotal 6 minutes in which 12 bombs left 3 Japanese aircraft carriers disabled and on fire.

Steve showed photos and spoke of the capabilities of the various aircraft used in the battle by both sides, and pictures of two of the American torpedo squadrons were displayed on the side wall of the room. He visibly choked up while talking about the fate and the heroic deeds of three specific individuals that were a part of the battle: LT Arthur Ely (a pilot assigned to Torpedo Squadron 6, shot down and killed on June 4), ENS George Gay (the only survivor of the 30 aircrew from the USS Hornet’s Torpedo Squadron 8, who floated in the waters for two days of the battle as the conflict raged around him), and FN Cyrus Large (a farmer from Tennessee who had enlisted on December 8, right after Pearl Harbor, and who served as a fireman in the bilges of the USS Yorktown).  Hearing about what these brave individuals did certainly provided a more personal connection to the heroism and the tragedy of this epic battle. It was truly a riveting and sobering presentation.

At the conclusion of Steve’s remarks, Pres CHUCK summed it up quite well when he said, “There is a reason why they call that generation ‘The Greatest Generation’!” In appreciation for this memorable and important presentation by Steve Cross, he was given a TERI, Inc planter box filled with succulents. This pleased him greatly, because his wife LOVES succulents, and “there are some new species for her in here.”  Steve also left for us a stack of brochures describing the membership opportunities at the USS Midway Museum, which has seen over 60% growth this year. At as low as $50 per year for a senior individual and just $70 for a senior family of four, this membership (which includes daily admissions and a magazine subscription) is a remarkable value and supports a fine organization honoring part of our region’s naval heritage. 

With that final word, we were adjourned at 1:35 pm with a loud clang and gong, ready to face the weeks ahead.

Yes, I said “Weeks” as a reminder that we will be DARK THIS COMING FRIDAY, MARCH 30 in honor of Good Friday and the Easter weekend. Hope to see you all at our next meeting on April 6!

LYRICS TO THE “ANDY GRIFFITH SHOW” THEME SONG

As promised at the start of this newsletter, here are the words to that classic TVLand treasure:
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Well, now, take down your fishin' pole and meet me at The Fishin' Hole,
We may not get a bite all day, but don't you rush away.
What a great place to rest your bones and mighty fine for skippin' stones,
You'll feel fresh as a lemonade, a-settin' in the shade.

   Whether it's hot, whether it's cool, oh what a spot for whistlin' like a fool.

What a fine day to take a stroll and wander by The Fishin' Hole,
I can't think of a better way to pass the time o' day.
{Whistle a verse}

We'll have no need to call the roll when we get to The Fishin' Hole,
There'll be you, me, and Old Dog Trey, to doodle time away.
If we don't hook a perch or bass, we'll cool our toes in dewy grass,
Or else pull up a weed to chaw, and maybe set and jaw.

    Hangin' around, takin' our ease, watchin' that hound a-scratchin' at his fleas.

Come on, take down your fishin' pole and meet me at The Fishin' Hole,
I can't think of a better way to pass the time o' day. 

ROTARIANS OUT AND ABOUT

Just to prove that Oceanside Rotary is full of Party Animals, here is a photo from the blowout birthday shindig of SUSAN BROWN celebrating her 75 year milestone at Mission Avenue Bar and Grill with 30 of her friends. (As you can see in the photo, she is waving off the paparazzi who were hounding her all night long!)

COMING SOON TO OCEANSIDE ROTARY

March 30: DARK for Good Friday

April 6: MASAYO HALPIN, Sex Trafficking

Reporter: SUSAN BROWN

April 13: DEANNA LORSON, Oceanside Assistant City Manager

Reporter: JAY CRAWFORD

April 20: DAVID BROAD, Board President MiraCosta College

Reporter: DAVID HALL

April 27: DARK for Rotarians at Work Day on 4/28

April 28: ROTARIANS AT WORK DAY

Ivey Ranch and Relay for Life - Details to follow

And for those of you into WAY advance planning, our annual demotion dinner date has been switched from June 29 to June 22. So plan accordingly to be there for the fun of bidding “Adieu” to PREZ WARD.

June 22: DEMOTION DINNER  -  New Night  -  Same Old President! 

